This is an update on Mycobacterium Avium Infection (MAC) in Miniature Schnauzers. MAC is a genetic immunodeficiency condition in Miniature Schnauzers that surfaced in America and Canada during the 1980’s. 
It’s now over 4 years since news of MAC surfaced in the UK, when two puppies born from a half-brother/half sister mating were diagnosed with the condition. It is known to be fatal as, to date, there is no effective treatment for those infected Miniature Schnauzers and the age range for affected dogs is 1 to 6 years.
The numbers have increased since the first report was presented through the American MSC in 2001. At that time there were 4 known cases and 10 with a possibility of having MAC. The most recent update from the American MSC Health Committee is that there are up to 60 possible cases. More importantly though, is that cases are not all confined to the USA and Canada but are now being reported in Poland, Europe, South America and Australia plus the two cases in the UK. Thus, it is fair to say this genetic predisposition is a global issue in Miniature Schnauzers. It is also known that all these cases trace their ancestry back to one dog.
The first clinical sign of MAC infection is lymph node enlargement. The bacterial infection affects the liver and spleen, resulting in liver and spleen enlargement. This presentation can easily be confused with lymphoma that also presents with generalized lymph node enlargement and may result in a misdiagnosis, unless a lymph node biopsy or aspirate is performed with an acid-fast stain to identify cellular changes characteristic of mycobacterial infection. 

Whilst it still appears that there have not been any more reported UK cases, please, if your lines have US, Canadian, Polish, European, South American or Australian ancestry and you are considering breeding, it’s vitally important that you find out about this condition. MAC is not confined to pepper and salts but also found in other colours.

There are interesting articles on the American MSC site under ‘Health’ and if you have any questions or require more information, please do not hesitate to contact me, via doncleve@talktalk.net or lichstone@aol.com.
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